MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, February 16, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer
Marcus Karavan, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan    
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom and Hybrid format.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan

Court – Administrator – Been in touch with the Avalon Court Administrator and the transition has gone smoothly. The files were transported before the end of the year and recently made arrangements for the expungement files to be transported as well. Have not received any downside at this point. 

Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for January, 2021 19 fire calls, 12 EMS calls. Consisted of 1 cooking fire, 5 medical assist, 1 water craft rescue, 1 gasoline spill, 1 natural gas leak, 1 medivac, 8 fire alarms and 1 carbon monoxide alarms. 
The paid fire department has gone very well, since the first of the year. Started with a bank, severe trauma, we flew out and on February 3rd a structure at “People People” . Going along very well with the paid personnel. 

Police Department – no report

Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – He reviewed the Resolution for protected beaches and have no changes for 2021. We have a variety of activities on the beach and our current policy has been accommodating and safe.  He has communicated with returning lifeguards for the summer, and sent out the necessary forms and information.  
OEM  no report 

LIFEGUARD BUILDING - Borough Engineer – Council to give Engineer direction – Council has discussed a 2 million dollar budget for the construction of a new Lifeguard Building. Councilmember Dallahan said unless there is any objections that should be our target. Engineer said we will go back to the drawing board, now that we have a budget and come back with our concepts. We will also meet with Lifeguard Captain to make sure it meets his requirements. 

Councilmember Parzych said he thinks we exhausted the pre-fab building and also the off shore storage. 

Mayor said the timeline will be go out to bid, to be about to break ground right after Labor Day, need the building by 2022.  Administrator said out to bid late May. Gives us Feb, March, April to go back and forth on what works. 

Engineer wanted to clarify that the 2 million budget is for the building, not the exterior site work. Mayor asked what the exterior site work could cost. Engineer said originally ball-parked 
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,

at 3-4,000,000.  Decision points will drive that number. Councilmember Dallahan said there may be other budgets that could be used for the site work. A budget of 2.5 million may include the site work. 

Councilmember Gensemer said she would like to see the budget come in a 2 million with the site work. This should be discussed because the Engineer should leave here with very specific direction. 
Councilmember Parzych said he thinks the site work we talked about originally was quite expensive. Re-routing traffic, redoing the parking lot, drop off area, pergola, pervious paving, essentially the whole parking lot was going to be refigured. He said he thinks right now, we need to focus on the building, we need the building first and hold the site work to a minimum. We can always to back and revisit the site work. 

Engineer said the bare bones things we can do is whatever paving gets damaged we replace, also have to put in water/sewer, we can trench and patch the parking lot. 
Councilmember Krafczek thinks 2 million is an accurate figure, hope we can get as close as possible. The parking lot seems to work fine, the way it is, we do need the building first and foremost, let’s get the building in place. Leave the site work for another day, it is functioning, working right now. We should employee materials that are maintenance free.   
Engineer will go back to the drawing board and verify everything, time is of the essence, they will try to meet that time frame.  Engineer made it clear site work would only include whatever utilities that would have to be run underground for the building, patch the parking lot and call it a day.  
Mayor said she hears from Council to keep it at 2 million, it may climb to 2.1 million with bare bones site work, but don’t want to see it go more than that. That direction was given to the Borough Engineer. 
RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Recreation Director – Tina Prickett reported they have distributed the competitive contracting for the outside summer programs and also our camps. As of right now there are about 5 new camps that are putting in a proposal. Different activities that Stone Harbor hasn’t seen in the past. Am also reaching out and doing some marine science programs. We are accepting those proposals and hopefully will be able to present them to you at the next Council meeting for approval. 
Mayor – how will this work.  Administrator – using competitive contracting, Jim and Tina went through the statutes, it is not a bid in the sense that it is the lowest responsible bidder. What we are trying to achieve is taking into account factors other than price. We have composed a grading system, a team will be responsible under the statute, Jim, Tina and Jenny and they will be using a grading system and make a recommendation to Council. 

Mayor had questions about advertising and what services we are looking for. Tina said no, it is written for summer programming. They will be using a rubric for how you market your business, experience, certifications, etc. Administrator said there are about 5 different areas, weighted differently in terms of percentage. Tina said about 4 other programs have expressed interest and she had passed on the information. 
Mayor said at the next meeting we can make a motion to go out to bid and when to accept the bids and get started. Then the committee will meet and work out the scoring. Then they will have to get their insurances, etc. We will have a motion to approve this in two weeks. 
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Mayor asked how we are handing out applications when we have not publicly advertised. Tina said she has just explained the programming to people that have asked.  

Tourism Director – Jenny Olson – Tour Boats – This is service we would like to see happen out of our Marina. The possibility of having an independent tour boat run evening sunset cruise tours maybe a water shuttle service along the back bays from the Marina. Researching if we can use the Marina, we need an area where people can be picked up and dropped off safely.

Administrator reported that Grant had made a suggestion about where we can dock the boat, a fairly large boat. His suggestion is to put a finger pier at the end furthest away from the ramp, running perpendicular to the ramp, about 30 ft. Administrator  will be meeting with a marine contractor tomorrow to determine logistics and get an opinion. 

Councilmember Parzych said, captain has to be licensed, boat certified etc. Where are we getting the money to put a new pier there? Administrator said don’t know, maybe not real expensive, don’t have a price. Grant didn’t seem to think it was major expense. He thought it was fairly straightforward. We would be going out to bid and doing a concession which could end up making us money. If we do this the revenue is going to far outweigh the expense.  
Working on a new speaker series – Stone Harbor Connections – timely discussions of notable residents. This will be a zoom format, first speaker will be Dr. Paul Offit, Director of the Vaccine Education Center, Children’s Hospital March 3, 2021. Subject matter will be current situation with Covid 19 virus and vaccine. Registration will be in place the end of this week. Working on events for Columbus Day week-end. Include a vintage car show, and art & music event. Farmers Market update, applications went out to the past vendors, we give preference to returning vendors. Don’t know if there is room for new vendors until I hear from them all. 

Vaccine appointment assistance – Reached out to through social media and our website to offer assistance to senior having difficulty scheduling vaccine. Have only had requests for help from 4 people so far. 

Kayaks – Procedure – Starting registration in March 1st but not doing a lottery this year. First come first serve, we are confident we will meet the needs of the citizens. 
Beach Tags sold on line – Cape Diagnostic – Administrator and CFO – Jersey Cape, the company we buy our beach tags from, has offered to sell our beach tags on line, and mail them out as well. They will change 2.1% credit card fee plus 30cents postage, and then whatever they choose as shipping they will add to the cost. They will keep a log of tag numbers that were sold, who bought them and the amount collected. Once a week they will send us a check for the amount that they sold. We will have a Resolution and Agreement at the next meeting.  

NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Casper 
Stone Harbor has been invited by Clean Ocean Action to participate in the Spring Beach Sweeps, Saturday, April 17th and Fall Beach Sweep Saturday October 23rd 9 am – 12:30 pm
Motion on March 2, 2021 to approve. 

Bird Sanctuary Committee has been reorganized. Had a meeting in January with 3 new members. Morgan Harris, Mary Lide and Deborah Conte. Jeff Alderton remains as the Chair 
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and Amy Welsh as Vice-Chair. Lenore Tedesco remains Secretary. 
Borough Engineer - Update new pump station –114th Street bird sanctuary
The project is currently in for permitting and in the design phase. We are going to need to meet with Utilities, Natural Resources and Bird Sanctuary Committee because of the location. The design is going to be similar to what is on 94th Street, a pre-fab building, and to make it compliant with FEMA regulations and finish floor elevations,  that building will go up, compared to what is there today. We don’t have a choice about it. After you see it we can get into siding, roof colors, etc. The building will go up 4-5 ft. higher and you will have steps. We want you all to be aware of these changes.   Councilmember Casper, side note, the vegetation around the current building will be relocated.  
Lot Grading Ordinance – Mayor last time introduced did not pass and we tasked our professionals with going back at the Ordinance and also the bulkhead ordinance and zoning in general to be sure there wasn’t an inconsistencies.  One of the things in the lot grading ordinance not approved was irrigation in the area between the sidewalk and the street. That has been removed from the ordinance and will go to Natural Resources to be discussed. 
Councilmember Parzych – He had suggested we have a committee and the Mayor went with Borough Engineer, Planning Board Engineer, Ray Poudrier and Paul Baldini.  His concern was the bulkhead ordinance triggered some changes in the way things were being built and things being interpreted by some of the builders. The problem is if you have conflicts in some of the ordinances, Constriction Official is trying to enforce them, and Council never had a change to weigh in on any of this that was happening. When we did the Ordinance making the bulkhead 8 ft. it is in there that you may back fill to the 8 ft. level. What that did if you raise that back of that lot on the Bayfront up to 8 ft. now you have a ground level deck on top, with stairs.  We have never allowed that before, some of these decks go all the way to the property line. 
Councilmember Krafczek – Went on the record, this bulkhead ordinances triggered nothing new, this has always been done, backfilling to the bulkhead , the only thing different now is the bulkhead height are now 18 inches higher that the previous ordinance mandated that they be. Didn’t trigger anything.  

Councilmember Parzych side yard setbacks have always been guarded. Now we have flights of stairs and decks up in the air, which is difficult on the neighbors. Some are looking at a 7 ft. fence. We never would have allowed that to happen in the side yard setbacks. He said a 6 ½ ft. fill behind the bulkhead is sufficient.   

Councilmember Krafczek said the dramatic nature of what you are talking about only occurs where someone builds a retaining wall to elevation 8 and the neighboring properties bulkhead is derelict and low, not even at 6.3 . Situations where you have a brand new bulkhead and the one next to it is derelict are what we see. Who is to blame, the builder making a nice back yard patio or the guy that doesn’t take care of his bulkhead? 
Councilmember Parzych said the lot grading ordinance is fine, but before we introduce would like to have assurances that some of these ideas will be looked at. Mayor said the professionals have been looking at it and right now Council has an opportunity to weigh in, we have been talking lot grading for a year. Are we ready to introduce the lot grading ordinance and break down some of these numbers of pervious coverage and impervious coverage and move forward with these ideas which we said initially months ago? Councilmember Parzych no reason not to move forward with the Ordinance so long as we don’t let these other issues die. If these issues come before Council and they are approved then it is done. 
Mayor said we will be bringing the Lot Grading Ordinance only forward in two weeks for first reading. Council has ample opportunity to get clarification on anything in it. In the meantime the Planning Board will be discussing the limiting of backfill, a good idea or not, will also be discussing side yard setback.    
More discussion from the Borough Engineer about the Lot Grading Ordinance containing a minimum front yard elevation requirement, maybe should be removed until we deliberate on the back yard backfill issue. Mayor asked about a Flood Mitigation meeting scheduled, there was not. Mayor said Lot Grading Ordinance will not come forward in two weeks, she will put it 
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back in Flood Mitigation. It will come back in a month under Natural Resources.(March 16th )  
Councilmember Parzych said he did not want to hold up the Lot Grading Ordinance. If a decision is made to change the backfill requirements, we can just amend the Ordinance. Mayor said ok, we will introduce in two weeks, everyone go and look at  bulkheads, backfill, steps and side yards in the meantime and educate yourselves as to what Ray is talking about and what his concerns are and we will discuss.  
Dune Vegetation Management Plan

3 Plans have come in Senior, Vogel and Christofferson. They will come up next meeting with Resolutions to approve them.  

DISCUSSION –  
None 
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 6:30 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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